MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, July 6, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor 


Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

Mayor – 4TH of July – great success, thanks to all of our departments, everything was great.   Councilmember Dallahan, hats off to Fire Department and EMT’s for exceptional work in saving a neighbors son who had trouble in the water this week-end. He is now recovering. Extraordinary professionalism and capability that we are blessed to have in Stone Harbor. 
A & F – Councilmember Krafczek

Engineer’s Report

Date:  
July 6, 2021

Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building 
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was issued on November 17, 2020.

· The geotechnical report was completed on October 15, 2020.

· The project public bidding schedule is:

· Motion to Bid:  June 1st Council meeting

· Advertise for Public Bid:  June 7th 

· Bid Opening:  July 13th at 2:00 pm

· Possible Award of Contract:  July 20th Council meeting

2.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All work has been completed on 104th Street, 106th Street and 108th Street. 
· The contractor is starting construction on the paddle tennis courts Wednesday, June 3rd and should be completed within the week of July 5th.
· The remaining streets in the contract will be completed in the Fall 2021.
3.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· We have obtained the certified property owner list from the Tax Assessor to complete the NJDEP public noticing as required for the permitting process.  

· The NJDEP CAFRA permit is scheduled to be filed the first week of July.

· The project plans have been designed in coordination with the Villa Maria site improvements.

4.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed, has been transmitted to the Borough and we had a final review with the Borough on May 27th.

· Based on the input received by the Borough, we anticipate finalizing the plan in July 2021. 

5.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· All roadways have been surveyed and are in the process of being base mapped.

· All utility companies have been notified of the project and we are currently in the design 

phase.

· Barring any unforeseen issues, the project is scheduled for public bidding in August, 2021.

6.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· The survey of the project has been completed.

· The design process for the watermain improvements has started.

· We are working with the Public Works Department to finalize the sanitary sewer 


improvements and provide an estimated project budget.

· Construction for this project is being reviewed for Spring 2022.

7.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was readvertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
8.
114th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Replacement
· The Borough has received the NJDEP Treatment Works Approval permit to replace the station.

· The Borough has provided our office with input on the pump station building design, materials and color selections.  We will be providing an updated rendering to present to Borough Council for approval.

9.
United States Army Corps Back Bay Study

Listed below is the summary of the May 19, 2021 Webex call regarding the United States Army 
Corps Back Bay Study from Monmouth County South to Cape May.    The link to the presentation 
is: NJBB Task 7 Modeling Final Report June 2020.pdf (army.mil).

· Purpose:  The study was authorized to provide methods to reduce coastal storm risk and is not intended to address nuisance flooding.

· Cost Share:  50% Federal/ 50% State (there is no municipal cost share for study).

· Timeline:  The study was authorized/began in 2016 and is expected to be complete in 2023 with construction to commence upon funding approval in 2030.
· Current Status:  The USACE is currently selecting the TSP (tentatively selected plan) and will be announcing it this July.

· Expectations:  It is expected that the TSP will include storm surge barriers at the major inlets, construction of natural barriers such as habitat living barriers, horizontal levies, island expansions and dune enhancements. This will include the use of beneficial use material from dredging.  The raising of evacuation streets and home raising is expected to be part of this plan and would be cost shared as listed below.

· Major Revision:   Flood Walls are eliminated (these were originally discussed and would not be favorable to our bayside homeowners as they were 14 ft walls).

Grants

1.
FY 2022 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The NJDOT has announced that they are accepting State Aid applications for Roadways, Bikeways, Pedestrian, Safe Streets to Transit and Transit Village projects.

· The grant application deadline is July 1, 2021.

· The Borough has selected to submit for the Reconstruction of 122nd Street for this opportunity.  The grant application was successfully submitted to the NJDOT on June 1st. 

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The project was presented to the CMCOSB on March 23, 2021 and was favorably received.

· On May 11th, the CMCOSB presented the project to the Cape May County Board of Commissioners and recommended that the project be funded with a grant in the amount of $1,780,000.00.

· The project is current in the public comment phase and could become official in July 2021.


Construction and Zoning – All inspections completed at Paddle Tennis Courts with the exception of the hand rails. After that a CO will be issued. Pebble Beach House, permits are just about ready, demolish the first floor, raise the structure to flood plain compliance and it will become a single family home, approved by the Zoning Board. The Wharf project approved for an additional 2 ft. of height. Smugglers Cove was approved by the Zoning Board for the duplex. Title transfers are back in line where they should be, average for June. Construction permits, 48 DCA permits, 7 zoning permits and both the Planning and Zoning meetings will be live from now on.   
Tax Collector – spoke about executive orders in relation to a Resolution on tonight’s agenda that affects water and sewer in tax sales. Governor Murphy issued executive order 229, effective March 3, through June 20, 2021. This placed a moratorium on water which prevented private and private water authorities from charging interest and penalties on past due balances disallowed enforcement such as terminating service or shutting off water due to non-payment and prohibited tax collectors from selling delinquent water accounts at tax sale. Executive order 229 was lifted July 1, 2021, however in an effort to continue protecting NJ residents from hardship, the Governor released executive order 246, on June 15th a directive to extend the grace period until January 1, 2022 for water, gas, electric or cable. Delinquent water accounts cannot be sold at tax sale nor can interest penalties be imposed on water only.  This created a problem for those authorities providing water r& sewer services in a combined billing. The Division granted Tax Collectors the discretion to exclude unpaid water charges from tax sale, where there is a combined billing, by means of a resolution. Excluding sewer from tax sale and extending grace period will enable uniformity with past due water & sewer balances and consistency in billing.

Requesting Mayor and Council to pass this Resolution excluding delinquent sewer charges from tax sale and extending the grace period for unpaid sewer charges until January 1, 2022.  

Tax Assessor – In June 31 deeds processed, 14 were cash transactions that were usable. . Processed 9 certified lists. 23 active listings, 1.2 million to 11.9 million. 27 properties under contract.  
Borough Clerk – Total for the month - $ 53, 356.00  
CFO – Audit completed field work a few days ago will be issuing a report shortly, with comments and recommendations. We had to order 2,000 more additionally seasonal beach tags. 
Administrator –No report.

Mayor – Planning Board Report – presentation - Paul Kates - Zoning Changes for Courts & Linden Lane. Mayor said this has to do with amendments to the zoning ordinance and creating a specific new district for the Courts and Linden Lane and some of the things what would be permitted should the Ordinance be passed. Now we will get an explanation and history of where we started. Gives Council time to get familiar with the Ordinance and ask any questions. Construction Official is also here for questions. Possible introduction on July 20th. 
Paul Kates – several residents on the Courts seeking relief on allowing second floors, which currently are not allowed. During Master Plan examination we met with several members of the courts and discussed this. As a result in the Master Plan 50% of the first floor allowed to be built on the second floor, which was the starting point. The goal is to allow them to increase value and also add comfort while also increasing safety in the Courts. We are going to allow second floor with a FAR of 65% which reflects 60% of the first floor area, stairwells not included. Most of the lots are 40 X 35, 1,400 sq. t lot, currently allowed building coverage of 40% , 560 ft. structure, by allowing 60% of that first floor it will give an additional 336 sq. ft. for a total of 896 sq. ft. living space. We are including a structure set-back, second floor required to be 3 ft. back from the front face of the structure, minimizing the canyon affect. Also 
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requiring a residential sprinkler system for safety, utilizes you existing water pipes inside the house. Second floor decks will be included in the FAR. 

Mayor asked for questions from the Council. Councilmember Gensemer asked if you are an existing non-conforming and your second floor deck currently covers the remainder of your roof, would you go for a variance?  Paul Kates said if you are going to enclose it you would need a variance. 

Councilmember Moore asked about traffic impact. Paul Kates said they did look at it, but many of the residents said they police their own parking. We are looking at fog lining the courts, in order to keep the parking in line.    
Mayor said we are looking for introduction on July 20 with 2nd,3rd  and final and a public hearing on August 17th . Let us know your thoughts on this zoning change that will only affect the houses fronting on the Courts or on Linden Lane.   

 PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych  -  
Report given by Assistance Public Works Director – Rocky Tirado 
June 2021 work session

· Good Afternoon to you all!

· Did you have a chance to look over the report?

· I want to start by thanking the residents for their understanding and help with the challenges we have been facing this year.

· To start with the report,

a. Beach – we continue to do all maintenance and address issues as they appear.  One item I would like to mention is the lack of beach during high tide, causing us to have to shorten the amount of mats used for the handicap access.

b. Marina – inspections are done daily and repairs as needed, this brings me to the flood gate, all equipment is here, ready to go and all retrofit that needed to be done to the boat ramp, has been completed. We have not had the opportunity to deploy it on a real situation but that might change for this weekend. 

c. Streets – We inspect and address problems as found or reported, including patching the roads after water and sewer install new services.  56.81 tons of mixed dirt and removed asphalt from this services was taken to Cape Mining and 41.97 tons of DGA was picked up to fill this areas getting them ready for new asphalt,  A total of 8.24 tons of asphalt was laid down. 45.72 tons of bulk items were taken to the Cape May County Landfill.

d. Automotive – We repair and do regular maintenance on all vehicles own by the Borough, except for Fire Trucks and Ambulances.

e. Buildings – we did 45hrs of special events overtime, concession stand were set on the beach, inspections and all maintenance to borough buildings is done as needed.

f. Grounds – the upkeep of Borough properties including The Bird Sanctuary is done daily, Assistance was given to the Garden Club to transport flower trays to the different Islands on Second Avenue they plant.

g. Water & Sewer – The maintenance, repair and record keeping to our water, sewer and storm system is conducted daily.  A total of 71 mark outs were done in May.  A total of 24.677 million gallons of water was used in May compared to 16.8167 million gallons in May, 2020

h. Solid Waste – new trash and recycle receptacles were installed on the beach, routes are to remain to once a week and public cans are done daily.  36.5 bags of litter were picked up in the month of May, 2021.  316.45 tons of solid waste was disposed May, 2021 compared to 295.01 in 2020. In May 2021 we spent $11,710.46 on disposal fees 

i. Administrative – we had 927 citizen contacts and work orders, 586 trash and recycle requests, 71 mark-outs, 165 yard debris and 105 in-house requests.

This conclude the Public Works Report, any Questions? 
Also in the report status of employees and boat ramp flood gate:


Full Time Employees



34 positions on PW



10 vacant



6 filled



4 still vacant


Seasonal Employees



Beach



2 beach rake openings



1 filled



1 we use a full-time employee to help



Grounds



4 openings



4 filled



Janitorial



5 openings



1 filled



Solid Waste



22 openings



13 filled

Flood gate is here and ready to be deployed. Some concrete to secure an anchor has to be added.  
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UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore – Summary of Ordinance 5G – working with Dominic Villecco , President of V-Comm, in concert with Avalon to study the 5G small cell plan for 7 mile island. A key aspect of the plan is to have an Ordinance that controls the installation of wireless telecommunications equipment in the Borough. The Ordinance allows the deployment of wireless communications facilities in the public right of way and includes the creation of a site Committee consisting of the Borough Administrator, the Utilities Committee and Zoning Officer. The proposed Ordinance has been reviewed and approved by the Borough Solicitor, Planning Board and Utilities committee and will be ready for possible introducing on July 20th 
Dominic Villecco was on Zoom and gave an update on the 5G/small cell legislation. 

Water and Sewer Ordinance Chapter 542. New Ordinance, primary objective is to simplify the Ordinance by removing the charges for utilities related service charges and including them in a separate Resolution. The Resolution will list all charges in one document thereby making them much easier to identify. Some definitions were clarified. He acknowledged Debbie Candelore and Kim Stephenson for their assistance in revising this Ordinance. 

Councilmember Moore would like to get feedback on the effectiveness of smart irrigation systems. The Ordinance is being presented tonight for review by Council and possible introduction on July 20th. 

DISCUSSION:

Developers Agreement – Villa Maria – Solicitor – Borough Solicitor, Borough Administrator, and Borough Engineer have been working diligently with representatives of the Villa Maria to place the developer’s agreement in a final form. We are close, there are numerous exhibits, and tweaking that needs to be done, hope to have to Council by the beginning of next week a final draft Resolution for review with the hope we can adopt it at the next Council meeting, July 20th.  This document basically dictates the way things proceed on site, the various responsibilities of the parties, the manner in which permits will be issued, the expatiations relative to the development of the easement areas, a document that basically orchestrates the construction.    
Conservation Easement on the agenda tonight. We had anticipated signing a Grant of Conservation Restriction Easement that the DEP is requiring. We received some information recently relative to the location of one of the walkways that are placed on that plan. It doesn’t quite square with what we want. We would like to modify the Resolution to permit the Mayor to sign it once it has been modified to the satisfaction of the Engineer, Business Administrator and Solicitor. Beyond that the document is fine, but the location of this one walkway is a little problematic. We don’t want to hold up progress, but we do want to address it. 

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   5:45 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE
APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk

Error! Unknown document property name.

